Faculty Senate Council      
June 6, 2012

Present:  Amer, Aoki, Appleby, Bacon, Bravo, Cai, Edelstein, Fedder, Hegland, Hill, Li, Meyer, Minowitz, Molony, Newsom Kerr, Murphy, Racine, Ramon, Said, Sunwolf, Turkeltaub, Whittall, Woolley
Excused:  Hasen, Kreitzberg, Numan, Quatman, Powers, Riley, Shanmugan, Solomon
Absent:  Kitts, Lu, Yan, Zanfagna, Zarghamee, Modern Languages

Invited Participants:  Faculty Affairs Committee Chair Reynaud Serrette; Work-Life Committee: Justen Boren and William Prior; Academic Affairs Committee:  Phyllis Brown, Core Curriculum Director, and
Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Academic Affairs; Dennis Jacobs, Provost

· The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President Greenwalt.

· The minutes from the May 9 meeting were approved. 

· A draft letter to Chair Finocchio was sent to the Council representatives for their review and comment.  The letter thanks the Trustees for their willingness to meet with faculty in January, and suggests several options for more opportunities at which the faculty and Board members can interact.   The letter also expresses interest in having faculty attend Board meetings as observers.  The majority approved the final draft letter with 3 abstentions and no nay votes.
· An announcement by Benefits Committee member Daniel Ostrov that many more retirement savings accounts are being offered by TIAA/CREF, which are also offered with Fidelity Investments.
1.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE (FAC)
Professor Serrette reported on several Faculty Handbook sections that the committee had been reviewing:

· 3.10.1.4 Grievance Committee response time:  WASC had asked the University to address the issue of a time frame for responses to complaints and grievances.  The FAC recommended adding a 90-day response time from a Grievance Committee.
· 3.4.4.9 Recusal from rank and tenure committees:  The Handbook currently requires recusal at all committee levels if there exist familial, romantic, or financial relationships, or significant scholarly collaboration.  The FAC has concerns about the potential for real or perceived bias if the candidate is from the committee member’s department; that is, should the committee member recuse or remain silent during deliberations.  Also a concern is if the process is uniform across the University at the school/college level.  The FAC has no recommendation at this time and requests feedback for a continuing discussion.
· 3.4A.1.2-4, 3.4A.2.2-4, 3.10.2.2 Reconsideration of non-appointment of lecturer:  The Handbook does not currently provide a process for reconsideration.  The FAC recommends new language that provides a process for reconsideration, and, and to reword the policy to provide uniformity for reappointment of lecturers and promotion to senior lecturer – consistent with the language for tenure-track faculty.  Feedback is sought from the Council.
·  3.1.2.2 Six-year rule:  After consultation with various constituencies and stakeholders, the FAC recommended no change at this time.  The FAC recommends consideration of a revised method/equation for calculating persistent programmatic need.
2.  WORK LIFE COMMITTEE
Professor Prior indicated he needs replacing on the committee and asked for nominations to be sent to Diane Dreher or Eleanor Willemsen.  Professor Boren reported on a faculty survey whose indicated service requirements as a major stress factor.  He said the survey showed some faculty do not serve on any committees or task forces while others serve on as many as five.  To be gleaned as much as possible from the survey and other sources, the Committee will compile a list of committees on campus.
Professor Prior referred to a policy that states a faculty member cannot serve on more than one elected committee at a time.   Below is text from Faculty Senate Election Rules and Procedures to which he referred:
Section V.C. Concurrent Service and Eligibility.  Election to the rank and tenure committees or the Promotion to Senior Lecturer committees precludes serving on any other elected Faculty Senate committee.  If a faculty member who is already serving on another such committee is elected to a rank and tenure committee, he or she shall resign from the other committee, and will not be eligible for election to another committee until his or her term on the rank and tenure committee has ended. [Faculty ballot:  May 27, 1998] 

The Work Life Committee believes that the policy has been in abeyance.  The Committee recommends that a faculty member be allowed to choose to serve on more than one elected committee.  However, it suggests that a faculty member elected to a rank and tenure committee should step down from any other elected committee.   Another recommendation is that similar guidelines should be in place for committee appointments; that is, a faculty member can be appointed to only one committee.  A third recommendation relates to faculty activity reports.  The Committee recommends a software system that will allow faculty to submit their activity reports on line.  This would create a centralized data base showing which faculty are serving on committees.  Another recommendation is establish a single Core Curriculum committee. 
3.  CORE COMMITTEE PROCESSES (ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE ISSUE)

Professor Jonte-Pace reported that the Academic Affairs Committee (AAC) is discussing a possible change with regard to eligibility to serve on Faculty Core Committees (FCCs) and to vote in elections to replace FCC members whose terms have expired.  The AAC suggests that Lecturers (with renewable terms) be eligible to serve on FCCs and to vote in FCC elections.  This would involve a change in the document called "Core Committee Processes" posted at http://www.scu.edu/provost/ugst/core2009/committees.cfm, which states that Senior Lecturers and Tenure Stream faculty are eligible to vote and serve.   She asked for feedback from the Faculty Senate Council as part of the AAC's commitment to wide consultation with the University community.  The Council expressed  support for the the proposed change.  

Professor Jonte-Pace also provided a brief update on the activities of the Academic Affairs Committee, and distributed an Activity Report for 2011-12.  She reported that the AAC has recommended to the Provost a change to the Tuesday/Thursday teaching schedule:  classes would begin at 8:30 a.m., and each class would be five minutes shorter.   Implementation would occur in fall 2013 if the recommendation is approved by the Provost.

4.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

Provost Jacobs reported that it was a productive year with four task forces completing their work:  Governance Review, Classrooms and Scheduling, Communication and Collaboration, and Evaluation of Teaching.  He said the dean search for the Jesuit School of Theology is completed, the School of Education of Counseling Psychology dean search is in its final stages, and the search for an Associate Provost for Diversity is close to conclusion.  Provost Jacobs reported that all grade changes have been corrected in the system, and is still under investigation by the FBI.
A question was asked about identifying external reviewers during the evaluation of a candidate for tenure or promotion, in particular the reason for a reviewer to decline writing a letter on the candidate.  After some discussion, the Provost said he will discuss with the deans a proposal to simply indicate the reviewer has declined and no reason is offered.
Any documents distributed at this meeting are available by calling the Faculty Senate office at 408-554-5035.  Please refer to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.

